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your administrative separation are not in your official military personnel file (OMPF).  
Notwithstanding, the Board relies on a presumption of regularity to support the official actions of 
public officers and, in the absence of substantial evidence to the contrary, will presume that they 
have properly discharged their official duties. Your Certificate of Release or Discharge from 
Active Duty (DD Form 214), reveals that you were separated from the Navy on 8 June 2001 with 
an Other Than Honorable (OTH) characterization of service, your narrative reason for separation 
is “Misconduct ” your separation code is “HKK,” and your reenlistment code is “RE-4.”  Based 
on your separation code, you were discharge for drug abuse. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to, your desire to upgrade your discharge and your contention that 
the passage of time and circumstances of your life resulting from the effect of your unfavorable 
characterization of service constitute an injustice meriting relief.  For purposes of clemency 
consideration, the Board noted you did not provide supporting documentation describing post-
service accomplishments, or advocacy letters. 
 
Because you contend that post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) or another mental health (MH) 
disorder affected your discharge, the Board also considered the AO.  It noted in pertinent part: 
 

There is no evidence Petitioner was diagnosed with a mental health condition 
during his military service or post-service.  Unfortunately, Petitioner did not 
provide clarifying information about the trauma related to his PTSD or 
information about his MHC (i.e., when the trauma occurred, MHC diagnosis, 
symptoms experienced).  The lack of clarifying information made available did 
not provide enough markers to establish an onset and development of mental 
health symptoms or identify a nexus with his misconduct.  Additional records 
(e.g., post-service mental health records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, 
symptoms, and link to his misconduct) would aid in rendering an alternate 
opinion. 

 
The AO concluded, “[b]ased on the available evidence, it is my considered clinical opinion, there 
is insufficient evidence to establish if Petitioner’s purported PTSD or MHC can be attributed to 
military service, or if his in-service misconduct/behavior can be attributed to PTSD or another 
MHC.” 
 
Based upon this review, the Board concluded these potentially mitigating factors were 
insufficient to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined that your misconduct, as 
evidenced by your separation for drug abuse, outweighed these mitigating factors.  In making 
this finding, the Board considered the seriousness of your misconduct and the likely negative 
impact it had on the good order and discipline of your command.  Additionally, the Board 
concurred with the AO regarding the lack of evidence that your misconduct might be attributed 
to a MH condition.  Finally, the Board noted that neither the passage of time itself nor the 
adverse post-service effect of a negative discharge characterization are persuasive bases for 
granting the requested upgrade.  As a result, the Board concluded your conduct constituted a 
significant departure from that expected of a Sailor and continues to warrant an OTH 






